MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 4 NOVEMBER 2013 COMMENCING AT 7.30PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Councillor Mrs Fulljames





OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

2 Parishioners
1. APOLOGIES 

Mr Brown 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 2 September 2013 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Donation from ABC.

· Post the meeting, the secretary of the PCC had contacted the Clerk to say that a meeting had taken place to discuss repairs the tractor shed in the Churchyard. A quotation of £640 has been received. An explanatory letter, giving an outline of the repairs which will make the structure watertight once again, has been provided by the secretary. The Clerk will forward this to Stephen Pryor at ABC and request that, if agreed, a cheque is raised in favour of All Saints Church. 
Footpath Clearing

· The footpath between the Village Hall and the B430 has been cleared by Highways Department.
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest

Precept 2nd Instalment

PO Rent 2nd Qtr


	£      1.49

£1547.24

£      3.00
	Safe Custody Fee
Playground as per budget
	£    1.00

£350.00




Village Hall Maintenance Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 2nd Qtr
	£    75.00
	
	


Playground
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Interest 5% Treasury 2014
Per General Fund
	£   100.00
£   350.00
	L Vickers (petrol for mowing) 

Grace O’Dwyer  (painting mats)
	£  23.62
£182.74



6. PLAYGROUND
· Mrs O’Dwyer had reported to the Clerk that the autumn clear up had taken place.  The Clerk has written to her to express thanks on behalf of the PC. Mr Lee Vickers has single-handedly undertaken mowing of the Playground for the last two seasons and the Clerk has written to thank him.

· Mrs O’Dwyer had also mentioned that some of the equipment, particularly the climbing frame, was beginning to show its age and may need replacing over time. There is no earmarked budget for the replacement of equipment and so, at this stage, the Clerk has suggested to Mrs O’Dwyer that she makes a list of items and replacement costs for consideration by members in due course. She also wondered whether Viridor Credits may be able to assist in due course but if VC were able to help then the PC would still need to find at least 10% of the overall cost. After discussion by members the Clerk is to write again to Mrs O’Dwyer and members will give further consideration when approached again.
7.VILLAGE HALL
· Mrs Pay reported that some electrical testing is to take place since certain fuses appear to be tripping.
· The village hall sign will also be discussed at the 21 November meeting.
· The Christmas Bazaar will take place on Saturday 7 December. 
Management of Village Hall 
· The Clerk had received a copy of the Lease dated 6 January 1999 and this had been circulated to members. Members are now satisfied that the PC is required, under the terms of Lease, to indemnify the VHMC as had been discussed at the previous PC meeting. All necessary insurances are in place and it was agreed to leave the present structure in place, which would not require the setting up if a formal Trust.  
· Mrs Pay confirmed that the VHMC is working on producing a more comprehensive hiring agreement, which should provide a degree of comfort and outline responsibilities of hirers. A meeting will take place on 21 November to finalise this.
8. CORRESPONDENCE
· Mr Fulljames and Mr Maggs will attend the Parish Liaison Meeting on 13 November at CDC.
· Pursuant to recent discussions re Superfast Broadband, the Clerk had circulated a note to members stating that it was not possible register an interest on behalf of MS as a parish but that individuals needed to do it on their own behalf if they wished to.  A note to this effect had also appeared in the ABC. Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that the map recently outlining prospective coverage was  ‘desktop’ only and not necessarily definitive.  
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
A consultation on a Local List of Information Requirements for the validation of Planning Applications had been circulated but no comments were made.   

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to:
· 13/001097/CA – Dorchester Group – demolition of buildings 804-815. No objection. 

· 13/00195/DISC – Dorchester Group – clearance of Condition 51. No objection.

· 13/00205/DISC – Dorchester Group – partial clearance of Condition 21. No objection.

· 13/01394/F - Dorchester Group – erection of 32 dwellings. No objection. 

· 13/01584/F – Bovis Homes – erection of 69 dwellings. No objection.
Ardley EfW – Incinerator.
· MW/0143/12 – continued landfilling of asbestos – approval given together with a revised routeing agreement a copy of which we have retained in files.  

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to: 

· MW.0129/13 – installation of a waste water pit and a fuel tank for use in firing up the incinerator as well as refueling vehicle. Members had raised no objections but expressed surprise that these issues had not been addressed within original plans. Members also stated that a condition should be included to ensure that the fuel tank is only used to refuel vehicles that work on site. OCC Has confirmed that this will be included and planning approval has now been given.

· MW.0067/13 – Condition 31 – external lighting. Members responded by expressing concern over the amount of lighting apparently required. Other parishes had also expressed concerns over light pollution.  

External Lighting

· At short notice a meeting was convened by Ardley with Fewcott Parish Council. OCC, Viridor, Ardley PC, Bucknell PC attended and the Clerk attended for MSPC.  Representatives of Atkins (acting as consultants for OCC advising on the plan) were also present. From the outset Atkins pointed out that the lighting plan was in accordance with British Standards. A full note of the meeting has been circulated to members but in brief:  

· Atkins queried the design of some of the lighting around the Bottom Ash area which is at ground level but tilted upward with a potential for increased light pollution. They suggested that the type of light fittings be revisited to introduce baffles to mitigate the issues and Viridor agreed to look at this again.
· Viridor has already outlined a plan to reduce levels of lighting when vehicles are not accessing the site and only provide minimum levels for the safe entry and exit of staff at shift changes. Also agreed to undertake a constant monitoring of external lighting effects (at least every 6 months) in line with their monitoring of internal lighting at the site. 
· Viridor explained proposals re screening comprising tree planting and earth bunds. It was suggested that tree planting should be of mature trees rather than saplings which would take some years to mature to effectiveness. 
· Aviation lighting - Viridor will review the issue with a view to using a less intrusive alternative whilst still complying with CAA requirements. 

· Viridor will provide OCC and Parishes with a ‘visualisation’ to show the effect of the lights when fully on and at various stages during the periods of reduced lighting. 

Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that the decision on this application may be delegated to Officers instead of being determined at Planning Committee. In view of the considerable local concerns, particularly from Ardley and Bucknell residents, Councillor Mrs Fulljames will try to ensure that this application is heard by the Planning Committee. 

Cladding

· There has been significant local concern over the appearance of the multi-coloured (blue/green/orange/yellow) cladding which has been applied to the elevations of the building at roof level and this was again raised at the above meeting. The Clerk has been in correspondence with OCC and OCC has held meetings with Viridor who point out that the material is in accordance with planning permissions. However, OCC has acknowledged the local concern that it does not look as expected. Viridor will be considering various options and OCC will keep us informed. 
Councillor Mrs Fulljames will do all she can to press for changes to this particular element of the cladding of the structure. 

These issues will be raised at the next Viridor Liaison Meeting which will take place on 21 November and the Chairman and Mrs Allmond will attend. 

10. OXON CC
In addition to comments noted above Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported:

· As widely reported in the media OCC has to find additional budget savings of some £61million. Budget decisions will be taken in February. 

· Modifications to Junction 10 of M40 will commence in February 2014.
· The roadworks on Bicester Road, Ardley Road and at the Middleton Stoney Crossroads were causing significant disruption, a view echoed by members. After some discussion the Clerk was asked to write to OCC to articulate the concerns  raised, particularly re lack of advance warning and poor traffic management.
11. CHERWELL DC
Councillor Fulljames reported:
· The Cherwell Local Plan had been approved by CDC and will now be forwarded to Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government. There will be an examination in public possibly in the spring of 2014. Councillor Fulljames pointed out that until the Local Plan is actually in place the housing numbers within it are not final. This is something of a loophole in that developers can submit opportunistic applications for housing developments outside of the proposed plan. Whilst these would probably be refused locally there is every chance they would be approved on appeal until the approved Local Plan is actually in place.
· A review by the Boundary Commission has recommended that the number of Councillors be reduced from 50 to 48. 

· Under current arrangements one third of District Councillors are elected every year. Boundary Commission is now recommending that for this arrangement to continue then there must be at least 3 Councillors for every Ward. This is likely to cause significant problems since each Ward could be represented by three Councillors, each with possibly different political allegiance with inevitable confusion for constituents. CDC will oppose this recommendation. 

12. TRAFFIC

Mrs Pay had been in touch with OCC Highways Department to obtain costings for vehicle activated speed signs. These varied in cost between £2910 - £5445. This is clearly well beyond our reach but Mrs Pay will continue to pursue the matter. Clerk will circulate costs to members for any comments.
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· The parishioners present endorsed the concerns raised by members over the disruption caused to the village as a result of the construction of the Incinerator and in particular the roadworks.  
· The footpath from School Lane to Bullmarsh is overgrown and the roots from trees are undermining the School Lane boundary wall. PC acknowledged that this is an issue but ownership is difficult to prove and it is not a registered public footpath. PC will pursue a possible solution and the Clerk will keep the parishioners who raised the issue informed. 

· Mrs Pay had received a telephone call from a concerned parishioner re children playing in School Lane and the danger to them from traffic. Whilst the PC acknowledged that this may be an issue it is not within its powers to forbid children playing in this way. However the Clerk will raise the issue with the School Lane Neighbourhood Watch Group to see if awareness can be raised within School Lane residents via that group.   
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Member noted that Smiths had received an award for biodiversity in respect of the restoration works it has carried out at the North Quarry, Ardley.
15. NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Monday 13 January 2014 commencing at 7.30pm.
Meeting closed at 8.40pm     
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